
Tooele City Council and Tooele City Redevelopment
Agency of Tooele City, Utah
Work Session Meeting Minutes

Date:  
Wednesday, December 7, 2016
Time:  
5:00 p.m.

Place:  
Tooele City Hall, Large Conference Room

90 North Main St., Tooele, Utah
City Council Members Present:

Chairman Brad Pratt
Scott Wardle, joined the meeting at 5:32 p.m.
Dave McCall
Steve Pruden

Debbie Winn

City Employees Present:

Mayor Patrick Dunlavy

Glenn Caldwell, Finance Director
Jim Bolser, Director of Community Development and Public Works
Paul Hansen, City Engineer
Michelle Pitt, Recorder
Roger Baker, City Attorney
Kami Perkins, Human Resource Director

Randy Sant, Economic Development and Redevelopment Agency Director

Rachelle Custer, City Planner

Minutes prepared by Michelle Pitt

1.  Open Meeting
Chairman Pratt called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.
2. Roll Call
Brad Pratt, Present

Scott Wardle, Present
Dave McCall, Present
Steve Pruden, Present
Debbie Winn, Present
3. Discussion:
· Resolution 2017-01 A Resolution of the Tooele City Council Approving an Agreement with the Local Public Safety and Firefighter Surviving Spouse Trust Fund and a Cost-Sharing Agreement
Presented by Kami Perkins
Ms. Perkins explained that about a year and a half ago, Officer Cory Ryde was shot in the line of duty.  Shortly thereafter, his wife received a notice of termination of insurance.  After someone passes on, family members are not eligible to stay on insurance.  Ms. Perkins said that Mrs. Ryde went to the legislature to ask that this policy be changed.  HB288 was effective July of 2015, which mandated that if an officer was killed in the line duty, insurance continued on the spouse and children until they became Medicaid eligible.  At that time, it was up to the entity to provide the insurance.  During the 2016 legislative session, HB159 provided an option for agencies to participate in a trust, to help offset these costs.  Ms. Perkins discussed a possible scenario:  If an officer is killed in the line of duty, the City would be required to keep their family on its insurance.  The City would have the option to include it in the budget as if they were an active officer, but the City can't require the family to pay a premium towards the cost of the insurance.  Ms. Perkins asked what would happen if there were 2-3 deaths – the City would incur a lot of costs.  The trust fund helps alleviate these risks.  She said that it is a cost, but the trust is set up so that the City pays a yearly fee, or an annual premium, to participate in this trust.  In the event the City needs to provide for a family's insurance, the City only would have to pay for the first 24 months of insurance.  Ms. Perkins explained that the Council has already approved the budget which included a provision for this trust participation so it wouldn't require a budget adjustment.  Since it would require a contract with the trust, it would be brought before the Council at their next meeting for consideration.  
Councilman Pruden said that when he read through it, he was very impressed.  He felt it was a wonderful thing.  Ms. Perkins said she would be absolutely heartbroken to send a letter to a spouse of a fallen officer saying that the City would be dropping them from the insurance plan.  
Mr. Baker stated that even if the City didn’t ever use the Trust, they would be contributing to a trust that would be used by someone, sometime.  Chairman Pratt added that our community is changing.  There are things happening here that have never happened before.  The City needs to prepare, just in case they need to ever have to use it.  Ms. Perkins said that if the City transitions to a paid fire department, this would also cover them. 
· Business Licensing for Organized Events

Presented by Michelle Pitt

Ms. Pitt stated that City code says that anyone conducting a business or providing a service for compensation needs a business license.  The code does not provide for organized events such as boutiques, craft fairs, and fundraisers.  As it is, each vendor at these events would need their own business license.  This would include events such as the 4th of July celebration, the arts festival and mountain man rendezvous.  Ms. Pitt asked the Council if they would be interested in seeing a draft ordinance similar to the ordinance for park concessions.  In the park concession ordinance, it allows the sponsoring agency to obtain the business license, and the vendors at the events fall under that license.  

Councilman Pruden expressed a concern about small businesses competing with brick and mortar businesses – stating that he didn’t want to give an unfair advantage to anyone. 
The Council indicated that they would like to see a draft ordinance allowing a sponsoring agency to obtain the license, with other vendors falling under that license, for a specific events.

· Home Savings Bank Rezone

Presented by Jim Bolser

Mr. Bolser stated that the Home Savings Bank owns some property on the north end of town, on the west side of SR36, which backs properties on Cimmarron Way.  They have been trying to sell the property, but have not been successful.  Mr. Bolser said that the bank is requesting a Zoning Map amendment and a land use amendment to reassign a section of that property to an RR5 zone.  Their hope is that under a more general RR5 zone, they could market the property more generally and have a potential buyer reassign it a different zoning classification based on their specific plan.  In 2006, there were zoning classifications applied to the property, and there were specific conditions regarding infrastructure placed on the property.  The other thing the bank is seeking is, they would like to have those specific conditions stricken by the rezone.  Any development that comes in would have to provide all that infrastructure, but they want the wording removed.  Mr. Bolser emphasized that the requirement wouldn’t change, even with striking the wording.  Councilman Pruden asked if removing those stipulations could legally come back to bite the City when a developer came back for reapplication or rezone.  Mr. Bolser answered that he believed it gave the City better flexibility based on their development type, density, etc. to illicit the infrastructure needs based on their development.  Councilman Pruden said that the property goes up against the Cimmarron/Erda subdivision.  He asked if a portion of the property would be part of the future west highway.  If so, a part of that property might become eminent domain by the County.  Mr. Hansen stated that County already owned it.  Mr. Bolser said that it would eliminate the need for a strip to become rezoned.  Councilman Pruden stated that if the City wouldn’t get dinged by the bank using this as a way not to put in the infrastructure, he was okay with it.  Mr. Bolser said that by applying it to something like an RR5, the City would still maintain the rights and flexibility to approve or not approve any development proposal that goes forward.  Chairman Pratt asked what the size of this property was.  Ms. Custer answered 75 acres.  Councilman Pruden said that he hoped that this was something that would develop into something conducive to the City, because it's the gateway to the City.  Mr. Baker said that if someone came forward with a proposal for a retail development, the City could look at the infrastructure they would need, the capacity and reliability, and what improvement they would need, at that time.  
· Burdine Lot Combination

Presented by Jim Bolser

Mr. Bolser explained that the Burdine family currently owns two pieces of property that are adjacent to 420 South in the Loma Vista Subdivision. They have a home on one of the properties.  The Burdines would like to combine the properties so that they have a larger yard.  Mr. Bolser stated that this request had been filed formally so staff wanted to bring it before the Council for comment and review prior to going to the Planning Commission. 
·  100 East Rezone

Presented by Jim Bolser

Mr. Bolser stated that this was a not an active application, but was being brought before the Council as a predictive discussion.  Staff has met with a potential developer for the currently vacant piece of property between the Scholar Academy and the Lakeview Apartments.  They are interested in doing a high density development and are curious of the Council's feeling regarding a high density development in that location.  Mr. Bolser explained that the draft plan that was brought to staff was not acceptable, and Staff was not comfortable in bringing it before the Council, however, they are in the process of revising and looking at other options.  They wanted to see if the Council would even be interested in higher density for that piece of property before spending money on design of a high density development.  Councilwoman Winn asked if it was higher density than the apartment complex.  Mr. Bolser answered that the plan they initially brought in was higher, but staff strongly suggested that they revise the plan.  Councilman Pruden said that they weren’t bringing anything new to the neighborhood.  Mr. Bolser stated that their original plan would be higher density than the apartments that are near there.   Mr. Bolser went on to say that there were some requirements and logistical issues that forced them to revise their plan, such as meeting parking requirements, parking layout, etc.  Mr. Bolser added that the Lakeview Apartments are zoned HDR.  This development would be allowed the same zoning.  
· Broadway Storm Drain Project

Presented by Paul Hansen

Councilman Wardle joined the meeting.
Mr. Hansen explained that back in 2014, the City constructed a storm drain on 100 East that basically went from the Lakeview Apartments to the corner of 400 South.  The City was able to pick up the water on the side streets and eliminate a lot of the historic flooding that was happening in those homes.   In this current budget year, the Council authorized two similar storm drain projects.  The first one would be on Broadway, north of 770 to the corner of Elton Park, and be able to pick up the water on those side streets to further eliminate flooding potential.  This project is ready to be put out to bid, but the City would like to extend it beyond the Christmas holiday, to the middle of January.  This project entails several aspects:  a demolition aspect, installation of the new storm drain, loop some water lines, and waterway corner ramps.  It is estimated at just under $700,000.  This would be funded out of the storm drain utility fund.
4. Close Meeting to Discuss Litigation, and Property Acquisition
Councilwoman Winn moved to close the meeting.  Councilman Pruden seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  

Those in attendance during the closed session were:  Glenn Caldwell, Roger Baker, Jim Bolser, Mayor Patrick Dunlavy, Paul Hansen, Michelle Pitt, Kami Perkins, Councilman McCall, Councilman Wardle, Councilman Pruden, Councilwoman Winn, and Chairman Pratt.  
The meeting closed at 5:37 p.m.
No minutes were taken on these items.
5. Adjourn
Councilman Wardle moved to adjourn the meeting.  Councilwoman Winn seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” Councilwoman Winn “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  
The meeting adjourned at 6:39 p.m.
The content of the minutes is not intended, nor are they submitted, as a verbatim transcription of the meeting.  These minutes are a brief overview of what occurred at the meeting.
Approved this 4th day of January, 2017
___________________________________________________ 

Brad Pratt, Tooele City Council Chair
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